Mathru – then, now and in the future.

My first visit to Mathru was in the summer of 2004. I was seeking eligible and deserving projects for Asha for Education. This is what I saw, then. The school was just three years old. It was situated in a two bedroom house with a small yard. The lower floor was where Ms. Muktha, the founder/administrator lived. Upstairs were two class rooms. In the yard were three temporary cement block - zinc sheet structures. One was the dormitory for the thirty students and five staff members. The next was the kitchen and a basic dining hall. The last consisted of an office, store and two classrooms. A semi built small shed served as a meeting place. The furniture was minimal but functional – all donated.

The thirty blind students - girls and boys - were from underprivileged families living in the rural areas of Karnataka State. The ages ranged from four to teenage. They had been recruited by Ms Muktha and a social worker who went around the villages, locating blind children and convincing the parents to send their child to Mathru. The children, before Mathru, lived a miserable, isolated, neglected life – since their parents were either day laborers or poor agriculturists. Obviously schooling of any kind was out of the question. The children I met in Mathru in 2004 had undergone a sea change in their lives. They were now a cheerful, confident bunch of kids. Well groomed, self sufficient to a large extent – and with a sense of belonging in a caring community environment. Besides studying in scheduled classes, they had learnt mobility and life skills, and to play musical instruments, sang, acted and played games like cricket and chess. They participated in public functions, competitions with other blind schools, and gave street and stage performances. The school had only one Braille typewriter and the children were taught Braille and the use of an abacus. All the equipment and Braille text books had to be shared, as there were not enough to go around. The staff was either fully or partially blind and were qualified to teach the blind. Ms. Muktha and the staff were visibly caring and loved by the children. What I saw and reported about Mathru was impressive enough for Asha to grant them funds to build a ten room school in a nearby Civic Amenities plot of land given to Mathru by the city at a subsidized price.

With the grant, Mathru engaged an architect – Ms. Chitra Viswanath, an environmental architect. Plans were submitted and approved. Construction began in 2005. Other donors were solicited and many volunteers - individual and institutional - came forward to donate services, equipment, supplies and money. Thanks to Ms. Murtha’s untiring efforts, the school was completed in less than two years.  Anyone who is familiar with the approval process, procedures, construction problems and delays in India will realize this is almost miraculous! Even the cost came out at around a third of the normal costs. 

This was then. Its 2008 now. Words cannot do justice to the beautiful, functional design of the multi level school building. Besides the 10 class rooms, it has a fully equipped computer lab, a conference hall, craft and vocational training room, office, a modern kitchen and dining hall, laundry facilities, a covered hall on the terrace for the children to meet and relax, security staff and a garden all around. The school does not have any aids to accommodate the disability of the children. This was intentional, since the purpose of the school is to educate the children and teach them life skills so that the transition to the “outside” world will be as easy as possible.

The school has been functioning well and attracting attention, thanks to the publicity and the interest shown by the print and TV media.  The number of students has more than doubled. The 8th grade is in place and the school is well on its way to become a Ten Grade high school by 2010 with a capacity to house, feed and school one hundred blind children. The staff has been increased to complement the increasing student population. Teachers have been recruited and sent for further training by Mathru. The students have won numerous awards in a variety of city and state level competitions. Parents are welcome to visit the school and the children go home during the holidays at Mathru’s expense. There is no longer a need to recruit as Mathru is now well known all over Karnataka and the neighboring states. Admissions are actively sought. The sense a visitor gets is of a caring, nurturing “community”. The remarkable thing is the number of volunteers who come to help in any way they can. Either in the school premises or elsewhere - as and when needed. The children are kept busy and engaged – in the classrooms and outside – learning life skills, mobility and computer skills, arts and crafts, yoga, living skills, vocations and more. In other words, they are being readied to function as earning and contributing members of society as they leave the school and join the mainstream in the future.

Mathru record keeping has evolved with time and experience. Student records – medical, progress, history, exit reasons etc. are maintained. Funds flow – income and expense are recorded and audited Annual reports are available at all times. Accounting for donations are maintained - by donor. Paper records and databases using available software programs are kept and upgraded as needed. Mathru is registered under the India Income Tax Act and avails the benefit of income tax exemption to donors. Foreign contributions are permitted as Mathru is registered under the Indian FCRA act.

Significant additions to the school and its activities which indicate the direction of its future are highlighted here:

Mathru has established a special relationship with Kenshri International School – a private school located near Mathru. Children of Mathru go to the Kenshri campus every weekend and participate in activities like swimming, yoga and games with the sighted children of Kenshri. Two Mathru children have been given full time scholarships to study at Kenshri. This weekend experience provides a great opportunity for students of both schools to learn about and from one another. Other schools in the vicinity are approaching Mathru to build similar opportunities.

Collaboration with Carnegie Mellon University, USA. Carnegie Mellon selected Mathru as its platform to develop the Braille Tutor or as some call it, the eSlate. The Tutor is intended to teach Braille to the uninitiated using computers and available and specially designed software.  Initial work was done in the Pittsburgh campus of Carnegie Mellon and Tutor models were brought to Mathru for trials by a graduate student, Nidhi Kalra. During the time she spent, living at the school and interacting with the students and staff, many suggestions were made and incorporated in the design. The second version of the Tutor was presented at the 2007 International IACD Conference in Bangalore. This led to Microsoft India joining the collaboration. In the summer of 2008 four Carnegie Mellon Students are at Mathru working both on further improvements to the Tutor and to explore and implement other uses of technology to help the blind and those schooling the blind. The Tutor will be open sourced to benefit the blind anywhere.

With the support of I-Flex Solutions, Mathru has purchased a Braille printing press. School text books are now being printed at Mathru, initially for its own students.  Mathru will then print text books and other books and establish a well equipped library to benefit their own students and any blind person in need of any books for their studies.

Mathru has started a sound and video recording room with the support of Ashraya, New Jersey. A staff member - partially blind - has been trained to operate the equipment and is turning out sound and video cassettes and CDs for the benefit of the blind. Soon this facility will be available for other blind people and institutions.

In April 2008 Mathru started a Vocational Training Program to benefit both its students and the blind public. The announcement of this initiative had a tremendous response from the public and Mathru had to have a selection process for the first set of 20 trainees. The 10-week program, just completed, gave training in knitting, silkscreen printing, weaving and saleable crafts. Apart from training, the students were also taught Marketing, Accounting, Financial Management and Computer skills on a daily basis. The hope is that the trainees can become self employed or get employment elsewhere. During the program Mathru provided free accommodation and food for the trainees.

Challenges Mathru faces can be divided into three categories: Financial, Resource and Administrative.

A. The continuing challenge Mathru faces is for recurring funds for operational expenses. These expenses increase every year as the number of students increase. 

And again, as inflation and currency exchange changes effect the funds flow.  

In 2006 when the student population was 60, the breakout of recurring expenditures was as follows:

1. Educational

Teaching Staff salaries and study materials ----------Rs. 3,82,000

2. Boarding

Food, clothing, medical etc.                          -----------Rs. 3,44,000 

3. Administrative

Non-teaching staff, utilities, transport, repair & maintenance ---Rs. 4,89,000

4. Other

Bank loan payments, cultural activities, furniture etc. ---------------Rs. 2,43,000

TOTAL: ------------------------------------------------------Rs. 14,58,000

(These being 2006 numbers inflation in 2007 and 2008 will have to be considered. Inflation in India in 2008 is at 12%)

The most desirable and welcome donation would be one, which is guaranteed over a number of years. This would mitigate ongoing concern and help budget and plan for future growth and expansion of activities. The amount of time and effort spent trying to secure further grants for immediate expenses will be minimized and made available for running the school.

 B. Resources

Securing and maintaining good teaching and non-teaching staff is an ongoing challenge. For the teaching staff, Mathru encourages and pays for further education and technical training. Thus far, thanks to its policy of the best treatment for its employees, Mathru has built up and retained a staff of loyal employees.

C. Administrative

Administrative challenges are many and always changing. Liaison with the governments – local, state and central is required at all times and is time consuming. Mathru sees networking with other institutions and organizations for the blind as essential for its own progress and mutually beneficial. As such, Mathru has expended a substantial amount of time and effort in participating in various activities at State and Local levels. Activities that benefit the blind as well as all physically disabled. 

The future of Mathru is assured as evidenced by their consistent achievement of their goals. They have successfully designed and implemented traditional and new programs to help the blind. Their strength is their own performance and the resulting support of their donors and well wishers. As the scope and scale of their endeavors on behalf of the blind increases their needs – both financially and otherwise will increase and deserve to be met. I am certain that Mathru will become a model institution for the blind. I am proud and honored to be a part of Mathru.

In 2006 Ms. Muktha was honored with a State award for her services to the disabled.

          JULY 2008                                                                                                  Rana Nanjappa
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